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Plain language summary

Many health and social care staff struggled with mental health difficulties during the coronavirus 
disease 2019 pandemic. The study evaluated new National Health Service services (‘Resilience 

Hubs’) that were set up to help these keyworkers.

We worked with four Hubs to: (1) look at who accessed the Hubs and what difficulties they had; (2) ask 
Hub ‘clients’ which support they used, and how helpful they found the Hubs; (3) look at what resources 
are needed to run the Hubs, to understand their ‘value for money’; (4) interview people who worked 
with or used the Hubs (e.g. Hub staff, Hub clients, but also keyworkers who did not use the Hubs) to 
have their feedback. We used this information to make recommendations for the Hubs and the 
organisations that work with them.

We found that Hub clients were mainly National Health Service staff. Many had several mental health 
difficulties, including anxiety, depression and post-traumatic stress disorder. Few men, staff from 
minority ethnic communities, care home workers and emergency service staff used the Hubs. People 
were generally happy with the support they had from the Hubs; clients who completed a follow-up 
questionnaire rated the helpfulness of support provided by Hubs as 92 out of 100 on average. Staffing 
was the main cost, as Hubs were mainly staffed by experienced clinicians. Things that made it easier for 
people to use the Hubs were clear understandings of Hub support and how to access it, and the support 
of their managers/employers. Some keyworkers from minority ethnic communities wanted greater 
diversity in the Hub teams. Some had concerns around waiting times and about not knowing enough 
about how well these services worked. Feedback was otherwise very positive.

Our recommendations included how to: better promote the Hubs; improve inclusion of and support for 
individuals from minority groups; get better data on how well and for whom they work; and for 
employers to pay more attention to the mental health and well-being of keyworkers beyond the 
coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic.
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